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The regular meeting of the Finance Committee was held on Wednesday evening, 

March 8, 2017, at 7:00 P.M. in the Town Hall Conference Room.
Members present: Kenneth DePatto, Chairman; George DeDomenico, Vice Chairman;  Theresa Katsos, Carl Mirabello, Steve DiVirgilio, Ronald Jepson, Lou Rossi, Frank Perella; Steve Horlick; 
Chairman’s Update:  We are starting the FY18 Budget Meetings by department. We will be meeting every Wednesday from this week on. This will be a challenging year because of fixed cost increases to health insurance, pension contributions, etc. The number to really be looking at is the aggregate, $1,914,290.00 in fixed cost increases, not including other insurance. (Comment by Rocky). We cannot plan on new growth until permits have been pulled. This is a balanced budget and we need to keep in mind that recommendations cannot be made unless there are available funds.
Absent from the Meeting: N/A
Approval of Minutes: We will be catching up on some approvals next week.
Managers Update: The Chairman’s comments are accurate. It’s the perception that needs to be clarified. All have done an excellent job looking at the sustainability issue. We have put the town in a better position to attract new growth.  It must be expressed again that new growth revenue doesn’t happen until those projects are completed. It also does not mean that we will have a lot of money. It will help protect us against future fixed cost increases. Even with permits you cannot budget with fees you haven’t incurred. It may not turn into new growth for another year or two. What we are doing now is spending the taxpayers’ money better. 
Chairman DePatto comments that when he picked up his budget book, Ms. Hatch had indicated that she would provide the revenue numbers for the Steady State Analysis.  Mr. Rossi comments that we are in good shape with it and are just waiting for that revenue piece.

Chairman DePatto introduces Chief DiMella of the Saugus Police Department.

Police Department FY18 Budget Review
Chief DiMella thanks the Finance Committee, Board of Selectmen, Town Manager and Town Meeting for all of the work put into analyzing the various budgets and making the difficult decisions they are faced with. He asks that the Finance Committee review the budget and consider public safety as a priority for the community. The Saugus Police Department faces many challenges in an ever changing climate with regards to policing. He asks that the Police Budget be fully funded as requested so that they can continue to meet the needs of the community.
Mr. Rossi questions the low actuals in the salaries line item, and Chairman DePatto comments that it is $41,977 less than last year. Chief DiMella confirms that this does not take into account the three contracts that have yet to be negotiated.
An additional $12,130 is requested for overtime training to cover state mandated training.

Career education incentive (Quinn Bill) is down from last year by $24,600 as senior officers retire.

Sick leave buyback is down by $40, 838 as the department anticipates one retirement for FY18.

There is an increase of $24,935 in the Professional and Technical Technology line item. The department maintains 60 computers and 4 servers. This line item covers Information Management Corporation fees, Data Vis platform, Software and Technology support fees and licensing, 8 replacement desktops and supplies as well as web hosting services, camera maintenance, cable, telephone and a new recording system for the interview room.

There is an increase of $4,850 in Professional & Technical Education and Training for state mandated recertification.

There is a decrease of $3,000 in office supplies and a decrease of $20,000 for fuel and lube.

Mr. Mirabello comments that the decrease in fuel and lube is a result of the purchase of more fuel efficient vehicles.

There is an increase of $4,500 in vehicle supplies.

There is a $1,966 increase in OUI Mutual Aid which covers an increase in membership fees and equipment upgrades.

Dispatchers
The Salary line item has gone down by $20,264 due to turnover.

Fire Department
Chairman DePatto welcomes Chief Newbury.
Chief Newbury thanks the Town Manager, the Town Treasurer, the Town Accountant and the Fire Department Administrative Assistant for their help in preparing the FY18 budget. Some of the key issues addressed in this budget are maintaining current staffing levels, maintaining an aging fleet of vehicles, replacing staff vehicles, replacing a 21 year old fire apparatus, training, and updating technology.

The Town Manager has instructed me to start looking at replacing Engine 4 which is a pumper. This process will take about 18 months.

We anticipate hiring 3-4 firefighters due to retirement and resignation.

Ms. Hatch explains the salary line item increase as stipends that are rolled up into the salary. You are also seeing a contractual increase, the $90,000 we covered for the SAFER grant as well as now the value of the SAFER grant.

The new contractual increase is 2.5% each year for three years.

Chairman DePatto states that everything else looks pretty much level funded. 

Sick leave buyback is down.
Chief Newbury indicates that he may need to make a change to the Differential Shift line item. There may be a difference of about $20,000 but he needs to verify that.

Chairman DePatto comments that Repair and Maintenance of Communications Equipment is up a bit. Mr. Crabtree states that we are bringing in some new technology as well as some upgrades. We need to upgrade the batteries.

Chairman DePatto comments that other than that, the budget looks level funded.

Mr. Jepson and Ms. Hatch discuss the issue of a sunset clause on debt exclusion for a west side fire station. The history of the community’s desire to fund that station is discussed.
Ms. Katsos stresses that with the new development happening on the west side Route 1, a west side fire station is needed more than ever.
Chairman DePatto thanks Chief Newbury for his presentation of the Fire Department FY18 budget.

Building Inspection – level funded

Gas & Plumbing – level funded

Weights & Measures – level funded

Electrical – level funded

Animal Control- level funded

Mr. Horlick asks Mr. Crabtree if there are any plans to cover the overtime when the Animal Control officer is not on duty. He states that the residents are picking up dead animals because there is no one available to do it. 

Mr. Crabtree replies that in FY17, we only spent $526.00 on overtime and that he has received no increase in calls regarding dead animals in the street.

He adds that the process for removing dead animals when the Animal Control officer is off duty sits with the DPW, and they do perform that service.

Meeting adjourned.
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